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Business and politics are intimately intertwined in the global supply chain. There are increasing interdependencies
between countries due to globalisation and free trade. Within this context, large global brands are salient political and
economic actors. Recent trends have shown large-scale shifts of global production to weak economies which supply
cheap labour. As a result, these brands wield considerable power in shaping the industrial practice of weak
economies who are often dependent on them for revenue generation, foreign exchange earnings, infrastructure
development and to sustain local employment. However, by virtue of their global footprint and presence, these
brands are also under pressure to maintain their legitimacy in countries from which they source their products, and
also in the countries where their products are ultimately being sold (Deephouse, et al., 2017; Bajde, 2019).

The consequences of this could be witnessed in the aftermath of the Tazreen Factory Fire in 2012 and the Rana
Plaza Factory collapse in 2013 in Bangladesh’s Ready Made Garment (RMG) industry. There were immediate
protests both in Bangladesh and across the world in response to the poor and unsafe working standards at both
factories which were seen as a reflection of the whole industry. Weakly constructed purchasing and procurement
processes were identified as flaws with the way that global buying firms engaged and oversaw production of their
suppliers in Bangladesh. Consumer awareness advocates began a campaign of ‘shaming’ large brands that sourced
garments from Bangladesh and called for greater responsibility for labour rights across the supply chain. In addition
to a country level response to poor labour rights and factory standards, these global brands are now placed under
great pressure to support compensation schemes and improve working conditions in the global supply industry.

In this juxtaposition, corporate social responsibility (CSR) initiatives gained prominence as a way for multinationals to
manage impressions about the legitimacy of their business models (Kolk, 2016). Global brands’ instrumental use of
CSR reporting for legitimacy purposes has been well explored (Grougiou et al., 2016) and there is some suggestion
that CSR initiatives can generate long term value (Lloret, 2016; Rahman et al., 2019). Nonetheless, CSR initiatives
are typically viewed with some skepticism as they appear to construct and legitimise a particular industry or
institutional environment (Austin and Gaither, 2018). Thus, there is a theoretical and empirical tension between the
perceived positive intensions of engaging in CSR and the potentially negative actions of brands engaging in
irresponsible or deceptive behaviour (Siano et al. 2017; Ford and Stohl, 2018). To counter this disconnect, social
auditing has been touted as a mechanism which can check CSR performance against social commitments through
greater stakeholder engagement (Pisani et al., 2017).

Social auditing is a process by which a business can determine its impacts on society, and report its responsibility
performance in social issues to the wider community (Rahim and Idowu, 2015; Fiaschi et al., 2017). A possible
problem with social auditing, which can discourage its effective use, is the ability of the management of a brand to
control the entire process. This can happen where the management of a global brand strategically collects and
disseminates only the information it deems appropriate to advance the corporate image, rather than being truly
transparent and accountable to society (Rahim, 2016). Therefore, there is a risk that social audits can be confined to
being used as a management tool to claim legitimacy for global brands’ sourcing operations, rather than as a
mechanism for promoting labour wellbeing and work environment in supply factories in weak economies. 
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Massive differences in power between global brands and supply firms in developing countries show that social audits
are not a tool which can enable greater dialogue and responsibility. Instead, global brands control narratives which
shape what responsibility is and is not. The rules of social auditing are set by large buying brands and purchasing
countries, predominantly influenced by Western conceptions of human rights, and with little regard to the unique
socio-political factors that shape developing states. Therefore, social auditing becomes an artefact of neo-
colonisation, asking that poorer communities agree that it is their failings and lack of compliance with principles of
human rights which is ultimately the cause of the problem. This devolves responsibility from large global brands to
the weak, perpetuating a cycle of exploitation.

Essentially, the lack of credible institutions to manage global brands within a weak economy means that a different
framework is necessary to regulate societal issues in its global supply industry. Within this framework, social audits
should not be ‘reducible to corporate strategy’, but rather should reflect the ‘negotiated settlements and institution-
building projects that arise out of conflicts involving states, non-governmental organisations, and other non-market
actors, as well as firms’ (Bartley, 2007; Fransen and Burgoon, 2012). Where a firm’s license to operate is eroding,
and its impression management tactics are provoking growing resistance, a moral approach to building societal
legitimacy can help the global buying brands to genuinely address their need for ‘legitimacy’ through social auditing
practices. As such, global brands in the global supply chain need to be committed to a social audit regulation
framework which promotes suitable strategies with moral commitments to improve the social auditing practices in
their supply firms. Stronger dialogic approaches (Dillard and Vinnari, 2019) are required to facilitate communication
strategies that encourage accountability, effectively monitoring social auditors and their supply firms’ responses to
the outcomes of the process. This can turn social auditing into an effective means of governing socio-political and
environmental issues in the global supply industry in developing states.

Assuming that this argument is vital in achieving legitimacy via social audit outcomes, all stakeholders in the
Bangladesh RMG supply industry should assist each other as facilitators. This country has low levels of civil society,
and minimal media engagement in firms’ internal auditing practices for developing performance in societal issues.
Combined with the prevalence of corruption, it is evident that there is a need for an ‘ethical turn’ in global supply
chain relationships that extend market-based arguments which privilege the rich and powerful at the expense of the
poor and vulnerable. In particular, global brands that are sourcing RMG from this industry need to be morally
committed to effective social auditing practices underpinned by the pluralism of a dialogic approach. This is pertinent
to ‘the goal of a safe and sustainable [RMG] industry in which no worker needs to fear fires, building collapses, or
other accidents that could be prevented with reasonable … measures’ (Clean Cloths Campaign, 2021).
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